
 

 

COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE-MAY 5, 2003 

REQUEST FOR BY-LAW TO REGULATE STANDING WATER ON PRIVATE PROPERTY 
(WEST NILE VIRUS) 

Recommendation 

Councillor Ferri recommends: 
 
1. That Vaughan Council directs staff to review the need for a by-law that regulates standing 

water on private property and that a report from staff be brought back to the next Committee 
of the Whole, and 

2. That this matter also be discussed with the Acting Regional Medical Officer of Health in 
context of the required report in recommendation #1 above. 

Purpose 

To establish a By-law that would address the concerns about standing water on private property 
as it relates to the West Nile Virus. 

Background - Analysis and Options 

The Town of Newmarket has recently adopted a new By-law that regulates standing water on 
private property.  Standing water often provides a breeding environment for mosquitoes that may 
carry West Nile Virus and thereby could endanger the health of the residents. 

City staff should be directed to discuss this potential health risk with the Acting Regional Medical 
Officer of Health and report back on the need for the City to pass a by-law pursuant to Section 
130 of the Municipal Act, S.O. 2001, c.24.  In accordance with the Act, a municipality may 
regulate matters for the purpose related to health, safety and well being of the inhabitants of the 
municipality. 

This By-law should allow the City of Vaughan to inspect complaints on private property in relation 
to standing water and provide for enforcement of the By-law where private owners do not meet 
the requirements of the By-law. 

Conclusion 

In recent weeks all members of Council have received numerous calls and complaints about 
stagnant water and areas of ponding where mosquitoes prevail on neighbouring properties.  
Residents are looking towards this Council for leadership in combating West Nile Virus this year.  
A By-law regulating standing water on private property would serve to show residents of Vaughan 
our commitment to protecting their health. 

Attachments 

Sample By-law from the Town of Newmarket 

Report prepared by: 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 
Councillor Mario Ferri, Ward 1 



 

 
 



 

 
 


